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(10:04 a.m.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Good morning. Today we have 

scheduled prehearing conferences for two related 

cases. Both cases involve requests to implement 

negotiated service agreements that are offered as 

functionally equivalent to negotiated service 

agreements between the Postal Service and Capital One 

Services, Inc. that this Commission approved slightly 

more than a year ago 

At this time, we will discuss issues 

involved in consideration of Docket No. MC2004-3. The 

Postal Service and Bank One Corporation are joint 

proponents of the negotiated service agreement that 

forms the basis for this case. 

I am George Omas, Chairman of the 

Commission. I will be serving as presiding officer of 

this case. With me this morning are Vice Chairman 

Tony Hammond, Commissioner Dana Covington and 

Commissioner Ruth Goldway. 

The Postal Service and Bank One propose that 

they will be authorized to establish unique reciprocal 

rate and fee provisions. In general, under this 

agreement the Postal Service at certain levels of 

volume will provide Bank One with electronic address 
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collection without fee for solicitations sent by first 

class mail that are undeliverable as addressed and 

cannot be forwarded under existing regulation. 

If the foregoing conditions are met, Bank 

One would be eligible for prepriced discounts on those 

portions of its first class volume that exceeds 

specific volume thresholds. 

This is the first request presenting a 

negotiated service agreement that is presented as 

functionally equivalent to an existing negotiated 

service agreement. As such, it is the first case to 

be handled under subpart ( L )  of the Commission Rules 

of Practice and Procedures, the Commission’s newly 

established rules applicable to negotiated service 

agreements. Hopefully, these new rules will 

facilitate the review of proposed negotiated service 

agreements. 

In any event, the Commission will be 

understanding of participants‘ efforts to become 

familiar with these rules and will also allow some 

leeway if it appears that the participants needs time 

to adjust to new standards or requix-ements. 

In line with this, yesterday I issued a 

presiding officer’s information request. Some of the 

information I have asked for should perhaps have been 
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incorporated with the initial request. However, I 

view its absence as a result of the need to address 

new filing requirements. 

Finally, the Commission would like 

participants to feel free to comment at the conclusion 

of this proceeding on how these rules have operated 

and how they might be improved in the future. 

The reporter in this case is Heritage 

Reporting Corporation. There are forms for noting 

appearances available on the table as you enter the 

hearing room. If you wish to purchase transcripts, 

you should see the reporter after today's conference 

or call (202) 628-4888. 

At this point, I would like to ask counsel 

to identify themselves for the record. The United 

States Postal Service? 

MS. MCKENZIE: Nan McKenzie, and sitting at 

the table with me is Brian Reimer. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Bank One Corporation? 

MR. LEVY: David Levy, and sitting with me 

at counsel is my partner, Joy Leong. We'll be 

appearing also from the Alliance of Nonprofit Mailers. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Alliance of Nonprofit 

Mailers? Please identify yourselves, Mr. Levy, for 

the record. 
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MR. LEVY: David Levy for the Alliance of 

Nonprofit Mailers. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: American Bankers 

Association? 

MR. WARDEN: Irving Warden for the American 

Bankers Association. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

American Postal Workers Union, AFL-CIO? 

MR. TABBITA: Phillip Tabbita f o r  the 

American Postal Workers Union. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

Association for Postal Commerce? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Discover Financial Services, 

Inc. ? 

MR. BRINKMA": Robert Brinkmann for 

Discover Financial Services, Inc. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Magazine Publishers of 

Ame r i ca ? 

MR. MYERS: Pierce Myers for MPA, and I'm 

going to leave it on. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: All right. Thank you, Mr. 

Myers. 

National Association of Postmasters of t h e  

United States? 
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(No response.) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: National Newspaper 

Association? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: National Postal Policy 

Council? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Newspaper Association of 

America ? 

(No response. 1 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Office of the Consumer 

Advocate ? 

MR. COSTICH: Rand Costich fo r  the OCA. 

With me is Shelley Dreifuss, Director of the office. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

Parcel Shippers Association? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: David D. Popkin. 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Val-Pak Dealers Association, 

Inc . ? 

MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, William Olson 

representing Val-Pak and the Dealers Association 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Val-Park Direct Marketing 

Systems, Inc . ? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
( 2 0 2 )  628-4888 



10 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

2 4  

25 

MR. OLSON: Ditto. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. 

The intervention from the National Postal 

Policy Council was delayed due to problems with 

electronic filing. That intervention is accepted 

The intervention of the National Association 

of Postmasters of the United States was received one 

day late. That intervention is accepted. 

The National Newspaper Association filed a 

motion for acceptance of late intervention. That 

motion is granted. 

Is there anyone I have missed? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Along with its request in 

this case, the Postal Service has let settlement 

procedures be established, and Commission Order No. 

1409 appointed the Postal Service counsel to serve as 

settlement coordinator. 

M s .  McKenzie, would you please report on the 

progress of settlement discussions in this case? 

MS. MCKENZIE: Yes, Mr. Chairman. Yesterday 

we had the settlement conference. In attendance were 

the co-proponents of the NSA, which is the Postal 

Service and Bank One, as well as Discover, OCA, APWU, 

Val-Pak, ADA and the Alliance of Nonprofit Mailers. 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Now, the discussion concentrated on the core 

procedural issues that arise in this type of case - -  

functional equivalency and appropriateness of 

proceedings under the Commission‘s new rules, 

particularly Rule 196, the Postal Service’s proposal 

for limitation of issues, the need for a hearing and 

the timing of discovery. We made progress on a number 

of these issues, which should help to expedite this 

case. 

On functional equivalency, none of the 

participants stated that they opposed this case being 

treated as functionally equivalent to Capital One, 

although one party indicated they had not reached a 

decision on this issue. 

As this is the first proceeding in which 

proponents proffer an NSA as functionally equivalent 

to a baseline, there was some discussion about the 

effect of such a ruling. The participants agreed that 

their understanding is that if this case proceeds as 

functionally equivalent, they will still have an 

opportunity to conduct discovery, have evidence 

entered into the record and fully brief the issues to 

be decided in this case. 

The Postal Service submits that it’s 

functionally equivalent and requests the Commission to 
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make a determination on that issue promptly, and we 

are ready to address this issue today if need be. 

Now, on the proposal f o r  the limitation of 

issues, we discussed the Postal Service's proposal for 

limitation of issues, which was filed under Rule 

196(a) (6). The proposal seeks to limit litigation to 

the issues of the financial impact of the Bank One NSA 

on the Postal Service, the fairness in equity of the 

NSA in regard to other users of the mail and the 

fairness and equity of the NSA in regards to 

competitors of Bank One 

One party expressed concern that the 

proposal might limit litigation of the issue of 

whether the NSA should be limited by a cap on the 

discounts paid. The participants agree that the issue 

of the cap would not be limited by the Postal Service 

proposal as it runs to the financial effects of the 

NSA, which is our first issue that we had identified 

that would still be litigated in these cases. The 

same party indicated that it may oppose all or part of 

the motion. 

The Postal Service submits that the proposal 

should be granted, and it's prepared today to address 

its proposals for limiting issues. 

On the issue of a hearing, while no party 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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has requested a hearing at this time, two of the 

participants indicated that they need additional time 

to decide whether to request a hearing. The 

participants agreed to request the Commission to give 

the parties an additional week to further explore the 

issues so that we may be able to resolve and address 

some of the factual issues and obviate the need for a 

hearing. 

The Postal Service would like to report back 

to the Commission one week from today on whether the 

participants have reached an agreement on the need for 

a hearing 

On the issue of discovery, the participants 

agree to a cutoff date of August 5 if that is 

permissible to the Commission, and that would be the 

date by which the parties are to propound discovery to 

the Postal Service and Bank One. 

The Postal Service and Bank One also agree 

to respond to discovery within 10 days, with any 

objections to discovery to be filed within seven days. 

That completes my report of the settlement 

conference yesterday. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Ms. McKenzie. 

Does any participant wish to supplement that. 

statement at this time? Mr. Olson? 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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MR. OLSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I 

think that is an excellent report by the Postal 

Service. We met for two and a quarter hours yesterday 

and intensively discussed some of the aspects of this 

case that we believe present issues that the 

Commission needs to address. 

I was perhaps the one referred to as wanting 

to ensure that as we take this prototype functionally 

equivalent NSA case where we don't really know what 

we're facing -~ we know what the Commission's rules 

are, but there are always issues that are not quite 

flushed out. We'll learn a lot through this case, and 

I appreciate the Chairman's comments at the beginning 

of the hearing about that. 

We're concerned the procedural due process 

rights of the Intervenors would be protected, and 

we're satisfied with the fact that no one is objecting 

to discovery and introduction of evidence into the 

record and a full opportunity to brief the issues. 

I'd like to speak to a couple of matters 

very briefly. On the issue of functional equivalence, 

of course, we have a DMM provision now that defines 

what the Postal Service believes functional 

equivalence to constitute, but I don't think that's 

necessarily binding on the Commission. I think t.he 
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Commission decides its own functional equivalence. 

Of course, those aren't really set out to 

any great degree in Rule 196, but at this point, 

speaking for Val-Pak and the Val-Pak Dealers 

Association, we know the Chairman and the Commission 

have to move us down one route or another here. It 

either has to be a baseline or it has to be a 

functional equivalent. 

For that purpose, we have no objection to 

this docket being treated as a functionally equivalent 

docket, given the representations that were made 

earlier by Postal Service counsel. 

As to the second issue which had to do with 

the limitation of issues, I don't know if this is the 

right time in the settlement report to discuss this. 

Maybe there would be some other time, but we object 

broadly to the Postal Service's very broad proposal to 

preclude issues. 

I think once this docket is considered a 

functionally equivalent NSA then there are two 

implications of that at least. One of them is that we 

incorporate evidence from the prior docket, the 

One docket, and I believe both pleadings have 

components that request that incorporation of evidence 

from prior dockets. 
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The other is issue preclusion. This would 

be the aspect of it that we don't know how it's going 

to play out. We do think there are certain matters 

the Commission needs to discuss, and we would not want 

to be precluded near so narrowly as what the Postal 

Service is proposing. 

Mr. Chairman, I don't know whether you want 

to hear oral argument on that today or whether you 

would like a filing from the parties as to how they 

view the proposal. It was not designated as a motion, 

so we haven't treated it as such. It was only 

designated as a proposal that we thought would be 

initially discussed today, and there would be some 

ruling perhaps as to how you'd like for us to handle 

that. 

I could speak to that now or later at your 

suggestion or your instruction. 

MR. LEVY: May we be heard on the timing 

issue? I will not respond to the merits of the issue 

until Mr. Olson has had a chance to state his 

position, but on the timing of when we resolve the 

limitation of issue question the Commission's notice 

and Order issued on June 24 I think was pretty clear. 

It said on page 8 that participants shall be 

prepared to address at today's conference whether or 
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(202) 628-4888 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

2 3  

2 4  

25 

17 

not ~~ I’m sorry. Should address whether it is 

appropriate to proceed on the Postal Service’s 

proposal for limiting issues. We think that‘s an 

issue that ought to be resolved today. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Well, let’s - -  

MR. LEVY: Second of all - -  I’m sorry. I 

didn’t mean to interrupt. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: That is correct. Please. I 

thought you were finished. Go ahead. 

MR. LEVY: My other point is I think it 

would be helpful if we were addressing what issues 

should be limited to hear from Val-Pak or any other 

participant that thinks that the Postal Service has 

proposed to narrow the issues unduly to identify the 

specific issues that they want to litigate. I don’t 

think this is an issue that should be addressed in the 

abstract. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: I think we’ll wait until 

after the comment period or so in a week. I think we 

would request a written filing from you, Mr. Olson, if 

that‘s correct, okay? 

To continue, Order - -  

MR. OLSON: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Yes? 

MR. OLSON: I hate to interrupt. I just 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
(202) 628-4888 



18 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

wanted to comment briefly on one other - -  no. 

Actually, I'm sorry. I really don't need to. 

I was speaking with respect to the 

settlement report, but I'm otherwise satisfied. Thank 

you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Okay. Mr. Levy? 

MR. LEVY: Thank you, sir. We would request 

that we have a chance to respond to any written filing 

of that kind. 

As we're sitting here, we do not know beyond 

a very general sense of what issues Val-Pak or any 

other party thinks should be added to the list of 

issues that the Postal Service believes should be 

litigated in this docket. 

There was no filing by any other party, any 

written filing along the lines requested by the 

Commission on page 8 of its decision, so we are in a 

sense right now in the position of having to respond 

to arguments for expansion of issues. 

We don't really know what those issues are 

beyond a couple that Mr. Olson indicated yesterday 

during our discussions, so we'd like to know what the 

other side wants to expand before we can comment on 

that. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Levy, that's fine, and 
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we will grant you that opportunity. 

MR. LEVY: Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Is there anything else? 

(NO response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: To continue, Order No. 1409 

indicated that certain topics would be discussed at 

this conference. Although the Postal Service touched 

on some of these issues in its settlement report, I 

want to make sure that the record is clear that the 

Commission has the input of all the interested parties 

with regard to each of these topics. 

First item of discussion is whether or not 

it is appropriate to consider this case under Rule 

196. That rule is intended to facilitate requests for 

negotiated service agreements that are functionally 

equivalent to the existing negotiated service 

agreement. Functionally equivalent does not mean 

identical. It does, however, mean similar in 

important respects, a definition that allows for some 

interpretation. 

The Commission will examine relevant factors 

and issues and issue a ruling shortly on whether it is 

appropriate to proceed under Rule 196. 

Is there any participant that believes that 

the negotiated service agreement between the Postal 

Heritage Reporting Corporation 
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Service and Bank One Corporation is not functionally 

equivalent to the negotiated service agreement between 

the Postal Service and Capital One? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you. The Postal 

Service has also accompanied its request with a 

proposal for limitations of issues. Are participants 

prepared to discuss the proposal for limitation of 

issues at this time? 

MS. MCKENZIE: The Postal Service is, Mr. 

Chairman. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Mr. Levy? 

MR. LEVY: Bank One is if we know what the 

issues are that other parties want to expand. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: MS. McKenzie? 

MS. MCKENZIE: In our proposal for the 

limitation of issues which was filed with the request, 

we actually focused and thought it would be helpful to 

talk about what are the issues that would be litigated 

primarily. I said that in our settlement report. 

One was on the financial impact. The other 

two issues relate to the fairness and equity of the 

NSA to other users of the mail and fairness of the NSA 

to competitors of Bank One. 

We do believe that the financial impact will 
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allow for a broad-ranging discussion into the 

financial issues and the facts surrounding that, and I 

know those very issues are of primary concern to the 

Commission. 

As we said earlier, it would certainly cover 

the cap issue and can cover issues, for example, such 

as the merger as well so there would not be a 

limitation on discussion that at all. 

We do think it’s important, however, to 

limit the other issues that we have identified in our 

motion. One of the items that is important to the 

Postal Service is the transaction cost, and it is very 

clear to us that the Commission also has been 

attentive to that. 

How do we expand NSAs to other companies? 

Other companies are watching how this case goes. If 

we have to relitigate some of the issues that were 

decided in the Capital One case, we’re concerned that 

companies will say do you know what? It’s just not 

worth it to us. 

Some of the issues that were already 

decided, we’ve listed them in our motion as to whether 

NSAs are consistent with the scheme, the finding that 

an open niche classification should not be preferred 

generally over an NSA. 
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On that one, we did have a discussion 

yesterday about niche and whether we should go 

forward. The position of the Postal Service is that 

whether a proposal should be a niche versus an NSA 

would be an appropriate inquiry in a baseline, but not 

in a functionally equivalent case. 

Once terms and conditions have been extended 

to in this Capital One, the Postal Service has made 

its best effort to extend those same terms and 

conditions to other qualified candidates and so we 

would not want to relitigate whether we should try to 

take this proceeding and make it into some discussion 

about niches. 

The other issues are defining the provision 

of incentives to high cost mailers to discontinue high 

cost behavior should not in the abstract disqualify a 

proposed NSA, appropriateness of combining independent 

related elements, utility of declining block rates 

I mean, these are all sort of kind of core 

policy and factual issues that were decided in the 

Capital One case, and we do not feel that they should 

be litigated here. That’s our main argument. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Ms. McKenzie. 

Mr. Levy? 

MR. LEVY: Thank you. Let me just elaborate 
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on one additional point from the perspective of the 

bank. 

We also agree and believe that issues such 

as the appropriateness of niche classifications should 

not be relitigated in this docket. To consider anew 

whether other banks should be relegated to a niche 

classification rather than having the opportunity to 

have an NSA comparable to the one that Capital One 

got, if that resulted in an outcome in which we were 

denied an NSA on the theory that the niche 

classification was the only way to go, while Cap One 

is sitting there with an NSA we would subject this 

bank and potentially other banks who are pursuing 

other NSAs to competitive injury. 

That is not to say that other baseline NSAs, 

if they come down the pike, with different 

characteristics and different industries, one couldn’t 

argue, I suppose, as a question of fact whether the 

different circumstances there might warrant a niche 

classification. That’s a fact question and a policy 

question that could be litigated on another day. 

We believe that once the Commission decides 

on a particular baseline, approves it and finds that 

it is not precluded by the need to use a niche 

classification instead that the Commission should 
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consistently with that allow other participants, 

competitors in the same industry, to also have 

similarly situated or functionally equivalent NSAs 

without taking a different position on relegating them 

to a niche classification. 

Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Levy. 

In light of my earlier ruling, I will allow 

participants to supplement their statements, but your 

statements here this morning have been most helpful in 

framing this issue, and I do thank you for that. 

Does any participant know at this time that 

they feel that evidentiary hearings will be necessary? 

Mr. Olson? 

MR. OLSON: Mr. Chairman, I know that the 

Commission's Order and perhaps the rules anticipate 

this issue being discussed. 

At the outset I don't, however, think that 

we can give anything definitive this early in the 

litigation as to whether we believe a hearing is 

needed. 

Should we be forced to make an election at 

this time, we would ask that there would be a hearing 

and that we would hope that it could be avoided at a 

later time. A protective request, in other words, 
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because we believe there are factual issues which 

we've already identified, we've addressed in some 

initial discovery filed to Witness Rappaport in this 

docket, and others will be filed to Witness Plunkett 

today and other witnesses. 

You know, you just don't know what answers 

are going to come back. You just don't know how 

useful it will be to put the matter before the 

Commission in the record through the mouths of the 

witnesses for the Postal Service and the co-proponent, 

so at this time we're not in a position really to 

know, but if forced to say we would request a hearing 

as a protective matter 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Olson. 

MR. COSTICH: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Yes? 

MR. COSTICH: Rand Costich for the OCA. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Yes. 

MR. COSTICH: We are inclined not to request 

a hearing, but there may be, depending on answers to 

discovery, some issue that will need presentation of 

evidence by some other party 

I think as counsel for the Postal Service 

indicated, those of us at the settlement conference 

would like the Commission to postpone any ruling on 
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that until next week, a week from today. Hopefully we 

will have a better indication to ourselves as to 

whether we need a hearing. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Thank you, Mr. Costich. 

To continue, a week after the request that 

initiated this docket was filed, co-proponent Bank One 

submitted additional evidence in support of the 

request. 

The Commission asked that the participants 

be prepared to discuss any potential prejudice from 

the late submission of this testimony at today’s 

conference. Does anyone here wish to comment on th.is 

issue? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: There being none, based on 

an earlier progress report of the settlement 

coordinator, I understand that additional discovery is 

sought by several Intervenors. 

Does any participant wish to express any 

additional views on how much additional time should be 

allowed for discovery directed to co-proponents? 

(No response. ) 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Does any participant have 

any other matter that we should take up this morning? 

(No response. ) 
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CHAIRMAN OMAS: It is my understanding that 

settlement negotiations will be continuing. I would 

like written progress reports on the progress towards 

settlement submitted to the Commission every two weeks 

with the first report submitted two weeks from today. 

If there is no further matters before us 

now, this conference is adjourned. 

Excuse me. M r .  Levy? 

MR. LEVY: I'm sorry. I didn't mean to 

interrupt you. May I suggest that the two week 

progress report have the first one commencing a week 

from today rather than two weeks from today? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: That's fine. In fact, you 

did offer that in your statement, MS. McKenzie. I'm 

sorry. That would be fine. One week from today we'd 

be pleased for you to submit your first progress 

report. 

MS. MCKENZIE: Yes, and then every two weeks 

thereafter? 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: Every two weeks thereafter 

or as soon as you can get them to us would be helpful. 

I like to expedite things. 

MS. MCKENZIE: We noticed. Thank you. 

CHAIRMAN OMAS: If there's nothing further, 

this conference is adjourned. Thank you. 
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1 (Whereupon, at 1@:34 a.m. the hearing in the 

2 above-entitled matter was concluded.) 

3 / /  

4 / /  

5 / /  

6 / /  

7 / /  

8 / /  

9 / /  

10 / /  

11 / /  

12 / /  

13 / /  

14 / /  

15 / /  

16 / /  

17 / /  

18 / /  

19 / /  

20 / /  

21 / /  

22 / /  

23 / /  

24 / /  

25 / /  
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